[image: image1.png]



Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, April 13, 2016
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission as called to order at 9:34 A.M.  on Wednesday, April 13, 2016, in the City Council Chamber by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.
In attendance: Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair), Al Ferraro; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Garrett Barket, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Steven T. Jenkins, Ex Officio; Commissioner Penn Thompson and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant; Jordan Elsbury, Administration; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Stephanie Burch, Public Works/Real Estate Division Chief; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Jeff Martin, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; John Nooney, St. Johns River Fishing Alliance; Samantha Lane, Council Research Division Intern; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission approved the minutes for the March 9, 2016 monthly meeting.

Before turning to the agenda items, the Chair requested that Commissioner Haskell update the Commission on the Thursday,  April 7th meeting of the Adaptive Programming Subcommittee that she heads.  Commissioner Haskell noted that the attendees at the meeting all have an interest and are committed to getting good work done for adaptive programming.  She related the experience that the Boy Scouts had in adaptive programming.  The Chair advised the Commissioner that if funding was an issue in programming, there could be potential F.I.N.D.  (Florida Inland Navigation District) resources available.  
The first item on the agenda was a legislative item, ORD 2016-205, Auth Sovereignty Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease Renewal & Modification….with Fla Internal Improvemt Trust Fund Bd of Trustees to operate a 7-Slip Docking Facility in Conjunction with an Upland Public Park at Sisters Creek for a 10-Year Term at No Cost.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained what the proposed legislation entailed.  She explained the process of acquiring proper permitting from the State of Florida for project that affects the waterways.
Ms. Johnston explained that at one point, the Florida Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) advised the City that work on the floating docks at Sisters Creek did not require a Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease.  When the City went back to DEP for a permit, a different unit of DEP indicated that a Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease was required.  Captain Jim Super further explained that four of five years ago, DEP was not requiring the Lease.  A different staff reversed what is an administrative decision.  The proposed legislation seeks a Submerged Lands Lease renewal to continue work on floating docks at Sisters Creek.  By a vote of 11-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2016-205.
In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr.  Quinton White reported that the water temperature of the St. Johns River was approaching 70° and that the manatees would soon be back in our waterways.  It was time to remind boaters to observe the Manatee Protection Zones.  Dr. White reported that rainfall is slightly below normal.

Dr. White announced that on April 22nd, at 10:00 A. M., there will be a Manatee Awareness press conference in Metro Park.  Later today, there will be a meeting of the Law Enforcement Task Force, a meeting of various law enforcement agencies that is held periodically and coordinates the enforcement of manatee protection laws. 

Dr. White reported that dolphins have returned to the area and there is more noticeable fishing.
Dr. White recalled that nearly 18 months ago, river reefs were deployed in the San Marco area, south of the Fuller Warren Bridge.  Dr. White reported that on Saturday, he visited the area and observed that monitoring the river reefs continues.  The good news is that the reefs are showing signs of growth, the reefs are attracting fish and we hear reports that people are catching fish.

Dr. White reported that the shark tracking vessel Ocearch is back in Jacksonville.  The marine researchers and crew were unable to tag any White sharks on the current foray but were, however, able to tag Tiger and Sand sharks.  The vessel is docked downtown.
Dr. White reported that Jacksonville University, the University of North Florida and the Northeast Florida Regional Council are continuing to work on the Maritime Management Plan. A survey is currently underway, public meetings are being held and data is being gathered.  UNF will be beginning engineering studies in the coming summer.  All City facilities will be evaluated for ADA compliance.
Commissioner Stephen Swann asked about the status of the project to deploy in-shore reefs three miles from the beaches.  They were supposed to be deployed at about the same time that the San Marco river reefs deployed a few years ago.  Dr. White explained that owing to the stiff opposition of the shrimping community, the idea of the in-shore reefs never really went anywhere.  The shrimpers drag in the same area where the in-shore reefs were to be deployed.

In his report on the status of manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that there had been three manatee fatalities since his last report.  One death was attributed to cold stress and the cause of the other two deaths is undetermined.  Total manatee deaths for year are numbered at six: one was watercraft-related; two were caused by cold stress and the cause of three of the manatee deaths is undetermined.
The Commission next heard a monthly update on St. Johns River Issues by the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman.  She wanted to report that on April 3rd, the Save the St. Johns tour successfully concluded its 13-day foray that surveyed the 310 mile length of the St. Johns River, from the headwaters to the Lower Basin.  Ms. Rinaman indicated that the tour had three goals: to celebrate the beauty and treasures of the St. Johns River, its tributaries and springs.  Another threat was the major fish kill in the river’s headwaters at Indian River Lagoon where the threat was man-made: nutrient pollution caused by failing septic tanks, fertilizer run-off into the river and urban sprawl’s mega developments.  A major goal is to work with all of the stakeholders; building working relationships with fishermen, businessmen and others in addressing and resolving problems before they move further along the river.
Commissioner Lane Burnett asked the Riverkeeper about the status of the pipeline that Georgia-Pacific had constructed to empty effluence in the middle of the St. Johns River in Palatka.  Ms. Rinaman explained that when Georgia-Pacific was granted a permit from the State for the pipeline, the State required Georgia-Pacific to commission a study of the project within two years.  The study reported that there had been a shift in the biological integrity in that part of the river.  According to Ms. Rinaman, the scope of the study was inadequate.  The scope has to be broadened to truly understand what is happening to the river before renewing a permit for the pipeline in 2017.  Georgia-Pacific has agreed to additional monitoring.  
Ms. Rinaman next turned her attention to the proposed dredge of the St. Johns River.  She announced that on April 1st, the St. Johns Riverkeeper filed an administrative legal challenge to the state-issued permit; on February 19th, the State of Florida issued its notice to grant a permit to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers for the dredge project.  The St Johns Riverkeeper believes that that permit does not protect the St. Johns River; it does not provide adequate mitigation to offset damage; and it does not provide citizens with any understanding of what the dredging’s impact will have on the river and tributaries.  The lawsuit is not against the City and not against JaxPort.  The suit is against the Department of Environmental Protection and the Army Corps of Engineers.  DEP has until Saturday to respond to the Riverkeeper’s legal challenge.
Council Member Jim Love asked Ms. Rinaman what she would identify as adequate mitigation.  Ms. Rinaman replied that she regarded the full restoration of the Ocklawaha River as mitigation to offset the damage that the dredge project would cause.  It is something that the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers should do working with its partner, the U.S. Forestry Service.  While not a “silver bullet,” it would provide fresh water flow and would restore 15,000 acres of wetlands.  Mr. Love said that it sounded like Ms. Rinaman was referencing the Rodman Dam.  She replied that he was correct.

Commissioner Swann reported on the recent Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND) gathering and meeting that was held at Jacksonville Beach.  Captain Jim Suber attended, as well.  Captain Suber reported that the FIND Commissioners approved $30,000 to remove derelict vessels from the Trout River.

In New Business, Commissioner Garrett Barket reported on the recent Blessing of the Fleet at the Jacksonville Landing.  He reported that the floating docks at the Landing were in serious disrepair and was in all likelihood a dangerous situation.  Commissioner Barket wanted to know if the Jacksonville Waterways Commission can look into this matter.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, indicated that the Commission could look into the matter and would begin by sharing this information with the City Council and the Administration.  Captain Suber indicated that there have been issues with the part of the river that abuts the Landing.  Projects have been underway to replace rollers and repair the damage to the docks.
Commissioner Swann wanted to know the status of having someone from the Planning Commission filling the vacant ex-officio seat on the Waterways Commission.

Council Member Love reported on a recent outing of 5th graders on one of the water taxis that was held up the river on one side of the FEC railway bridge because the bridge was down for an inordinate amount of time.  The bridge being down for a lengthy period of time is a recurring problem, according to Dr. White.  The Chair indicated that there will be a representative from Florida East Coast Railroad at the next Waterways Commission meeting to address this concern.  Council Member Al Ferraro suggested that a representative from Baptist Health be at the meeting, as well.  At issue is that no one seems to know when trains are expected to cross the bridge.

In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney remarked on Ordinance 2016-205 (the Sovereignty Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease that the Commission voted on earlier in the meeting).
Mr. Nooney expressed disappointment in not having had an opportunity to comment on the ordinance.  He also remarked on the need for a kayak launch and boat ramp at Hogan’s Creek.  Mr. Nooney also remarked on his attendance at a recent Department of Environmental Protection meeting.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:25 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

05.11.16

Posted: 3:00 P.M.

�








